
 

Broads Local Access Forum, 30 November 2022 

Broads Local Access Forum 

Agenda 30 November 2022  
10.00am 

This is a remote meeting held under the Broads Authority’s Standing Orders on Procedure 

Rules for Remote Meetings.  

Participants: You will be sent a link to join the meeting. The room will open at 9.30am and we 

request that you log in by 9.45am to allow us to check connections and other technical 

details.  

Members of the public: Please email BLAF@broads-authority.gov.uk with any queries about 

this meeting. 

Introduction 
1. Appointment of Vice Chair 

2. Apologies for absence and welcome 

3. Declarations of interest 

4. To receive and confirm the minutes of the Broads Local Access Forum meeting held on 

31 August 2022 (Pages 5-11) 

5. Summary of actions and outstanding issues following decisions at previous meetings- 

to note the schedule (Pages 12 -13)  

Items for discussion 
6. Safety of splash sports in the Broads: Anglian Water’s responsibilities, challenges and 

future plans for water quality improvement  

Presentation by Anglian Water 

7. East Suffolk Cycling and Walking Strategy  

Presentation by East Suffolk Council  

Other matters 
8. Any other business 

9. To note the date of the next meeting – Wednesday 8 March 2023 at 10.00am. 

  

1

https://www.broads-authority.gov.uk/about-us/search-results?queries_term_query=standing+orders+remote+meetings
https://www.broads-authority.gov.uk/about-us/search-results?queries_term_query=standing+orders+remote+meetings
mailto:BLAF@broads-authority.gov.uk


Broads Local Access Forum, 30 November 2022 

Broads Local Access Forum membership 
Member Address Phone 

number 

Email Interest 

Linda 

Aspland 

Quercus 

229 Norwich Road 

Wroxham 

NR12 8SL 

01603 

951814 

linda.aspland@iclou

d.com 

Waterborne 

recreational users 

/ Paddle sports 

Richard 

Atkins 

Riverview Cottage 

Off Church Lane 

Surlingham 

NR14 7DF 

01508 

538083 

richard.p.atkins@bti

nternet.com 

Paddle sports/ 

Walking 

Keith Bacon Woodcroft 

Wood Street 

Catfield 

NR29 5DF 

01692 

581314 

keithbacon@keme.c

o.uk 

keithbacon@broadla

nd.net 

Archaeology and 

landscape heritage 

Louis Baugh Neatishead Hall 

Neatishead 

NR12 8XX 

07785 

224589 

lbaugh@netcom.co.

uk 

Landowners and 

managers 

Katie Baxter 18 Keys Drive 

Wroxham 

Norwich 

NR12 8SS 

07917 

785282 

info@gopaddle.co.u

k  

Paddle Sports/ 

Tourism and local 

business 

Harry 

Blathwayt 

20 Broad Reaches 

Ludham 

NR29 5PD 

01692 

678644 

Harry.blathwayt@n

orth-norfolk.gov.uk 

Broads Authority 

Christine 

Cane 

The Roundhouse 

160 Tuttles Lane West 

Wymondham 

NR18 0JJ 

01953 

606019 

christine.cane@bhsv

olunteer.org.uk 

 

Equestrian riding 

and driving 

Peter Dixon The Smea  

Hickling 

NR12 0YL 

078509 

30486 

Peterjbdixon@hotm

ail.com  

Waterborne 

recreational users 

Tony Gibbons 19 Blithewood Gardens 

Sprowston 

NR7 8PS 

01603 

400973 

tonygibbons.ndaa@

gmail.com 

Angling 
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Member Address Phone 

number 

Email Interest 

Tim Harris Catfield Hall 

Catfield 

NR29 5DB 

01692 

580220 

tim@catfieldhall.co

m 

Nature 

conservation / 

Archaeology and 

landscape heritage 

Alison 

Holden-

Standley 

Homestead 

Beach Road 

Sea Palling 

01692 

598609 

AlisonStandley@gm

ail.com  

People with 

Disabilities/Access 

for all 

Peter Mason 7 Brick Kiln Gardens 

Catfield 

Gt Yarmouth 

NR29 5DW 

01692 

583152 

peter.mason51@sky

.com 

Walking/Tourism 

and local business 

Steve Read The Anchorage 

Broadview Road 

Oulton Broad 

Lowestoft 

NR32 3PL 

07720 

808715 

stevereadcon@btint

ernet.com 

Walking/water 

borne 

recreational users 

Martin 

Rendle 

62 South Hill Road 

Norwich  

NR7 0NG 

01603 

339133 

adventure@norfolko

utdoor.co.uk 

Paddle 

sports/Tourism 

and local business 

Paul 

Saunders 

8 Heathside Road 

Norwich 

NR1 1TH 

07557 

018954 

paulandrewsaunders

@outlook.com 

Open Water 

Swimming 

Michael  

Scott 

c/o Broads Authority 

Yare House 

62-64 Thorpe Road 

Norwich 

NR1 1RY 

01603 

610734 

michaeldorf@hotma

il.com 

Broads Authority 

Richard 

Webb 

9 Bek Close 

Norwich 

NR4 7NT 

01603 

505362 

dickwebb@talktalk.

net 

Walking/sailing 

Christopher 

Yardley 

Thorpe Cloud 

Creake Road 

Burnham Thorpe 

PE31 8HW 

01328 

738705 

Cj.yardley@tiscali.co

.uk 

Waterborne 

recreational 

users/ nature 

conservation 

 

Kylie Moos – Broads Local Access Forum Secretary 

Yare House, 62-64 Thorpe Road, Norwich, NR1 1RY 
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01603 610734 

BLAF@broads-authority.gov.uk 
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Broads Local Access Forum 
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Present 
Keith Bacon – in the Chair, Richard Atkins, Linda Aspland, Christine Cane, Tony Gibbons, Tim 

Harris, Steve Read, Michael Scott, Chris Yardley. 

In attendance 
Emily Chittenden – Generation Green Project Officer, Dan Hoare – Head of Construction, 

Maintenance and Ecology, Andrew Walters – Waterways and Recreation Officer, Russell 

Wilson – Norfolk County Council. 

1. Appointment of Chair 
Keith Bacon was nominated for the position of Chair of the Broads Local Access Forum. There 

were no other nominations. Members voted unanimously to appoint Keith Bacon.  

2. Appointment of Vice Chair 
The appointment of Vice Chair will take place at the next meeting. The position remains 

vacant for this meeting.  

3. Apologies for absence and welcome 
The Chair welcomed one new member to the Forum; Alison Holden Standley. 

The Broads Authority appointees were confirmed as Harry Blathwayt and Michael Scott. The 

Chair welcomed both members to the meeting. 

Apologies received from Louis Baugh, Katie Baxter, Peter Dixon, Peter Mason, John Murray. 

4. Declarations of interest 
None declared. 

5. Minutes of the Broads Local Access Forum meeting held on 
9 March 2022 

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 March 2022 were approved as a correct record and 

signed by the Chairman. 

6. Summary of actions and outstanding issues following 
decisions at previous meetings 

Open water swimming 
The Authority website has been updated with its position on open water swimming and safety 

in navigable areas. It recommends that the best way to swim in navigable areas within the 

Broads is through organised events only.  

There has been an increase in media coverage on water quality and untreated sewage into 

the sea and rivers which is risk for open water swimmers. The Rivers Trust have produced a 
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map which shows where the sewage network discharges treated sewage and overflows of 

untreated sewage and storm water into rivers in England and Wales in 2021. Sewage Map | 

The Rivers Trust. Forum members suggested adding a link to the map on the Authority’s open 

water swimming guidance webpage.  

The Angling Trust are working on a programme that looks at sewage outfall into the rivers as 

the water quality affects the health of the fish and nearby ecosystems.  

Several Forum members noted the difficulty in obtaining water quality data for the Broads 

and would like to see the Authority focus on monitoring. Dan Hoare responded, water quality 

is monitored by the Environment Agency, not the Broads Authority.  

A member suggested publishing the risks of open water swimming and visibility when in the 

water in parish magazines and websites.  

The Authority is working with partners on a potential project for designated inland bathing 

areas in the Upper Waveney and will report back at a future meeting.  

Lost Paths in the Broads 
The Chair has written to Norfolk County Council and Suffolk Council and requested a list of all 

of the paths that have been lost to the river. If the response indicates that there are several 

foot paths effected, a member suggested contacting other National Park Authorities to see if 

they have come across the same issue.   

There has been progress on the Surlingham and Bramerton footpaths and they are both now 

included in the Wherryman’s Way improvement plan. 

7. Wherryman’s Way 
Russell Wilson from the Trails team at Norfolk County Council presented phase 1 of the 

Wherryman’s Way access improvements to the Forum. Norfolk Country Council and the 

Broads Authority are working together for key strategic improvements on the Wherryman’s 

Way. Works to date and ongoing works include 

• Signage throughout the route- Norwich to Great Yarmouth 

• Access improvements at Heckingham 

• Planned works at Rockland ‘Access for All’ path complete 

• Associated cycle route signage delivered by Norse 

Phase 1 of the improvements include 

• Dredging of the River Chet 

• Riverbank Stabilisation  

• Restoration of Footpaths, rebuilding of bridges and bird hide repairs 

• Improvements at Rockland Staithe 
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Comments and answers to questions 

The improvements have been made possible due to the joint working of the Broads Authority 

restoring the riverbanks, and Norfolk County Council restoring the footpaths on top of the 

riverbank. The Chair thanked the both for their work.  

Feedback from feasibility studies for the Surlingham and Bramerton paths will be reported 

back to parish groups by early 2023.  

Forum members will be taken on a site visit to Rockland Staithe to view the improvements 

after today’s meeting.  

8. Norfolk Walking and Cycling Strategy 
Norfolk County Council are working in partnership with local authorities to create a Local 

Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP) for Norfolk. The purpose of the plan is to 

create a proposed cycling and walking network across the county, and to identify and 

prioritise improvement schemes which can be delivered over the short, medium and long 

term.  

Russell Wilson presented the LCWIP for Norwich and Great Yarmouth which can be viewed at 

the following link: Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plans - Norfolk County Council. 

9. Three Rivers Way 
The first section of the Three Rivers Way from Hoveton to Horning was funded by a grant 

from the government to improve access in National Parks. Since the funding stopped there 

has not been any progress on the route. The ambition for the route is to continue to Ludham 

and on to Potter Heigham as and when funding becomes available.  

10. Generation Green 
Emily Chittenden, presented Generation Green to the Forum. The project had a national 

target of connecting 100,000 young people with nature and Protected Landscapes and ended 

in May 2022. Generation Green was a 16-month project aimed at: 

• Improving diversity of access to nature and the natural world, for young people now 

and in the future 

• Testing approaches to ensure more young people have opportunities to connect and 

care for nature 

• Delivering activities that inspire the youth and give clear career pathways into the 

environment and outdoor sector 

The project targets young people between 8- 26 years who are less likely to participate in 

outdoor or nature-based activities and are from under-privileged urban or coastal 

communities or under-represented in the visitor profile of the area.  
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Working with New Routes Integration and the EMPOWHER programme, young women have 

been taken to Whitlingham, Wheatfen and How Hill to understand the Broads and learn new 

outdoor skills. 

An apprentice at the Authority has been appointed as a youth ambassador for the Broads.  

Comments and answers to questions  

There are no Youth Hostels within the Broads boundary, the closest is at Sheringham. 

Residential stays at How Hill were not possible as they were not included in the Access 

Unlimited Coalition.  

A member noted the difficulty in keeping young people engaged and returning once the 

activity has taken place and the support is no longer there. Emily responded, if the bid for 

Generation Green Part 2 was successful, the project would go back to the original groups and 

work on building their confidence so that they may access the Broads by themselves. The 

current Broads Youth rangers are also a young voice which will offer practical support.   

The funding for the project was from the government’s Green Recovery Challenge Fund in 

response to Covid-19. The project was also an opportunity to include some of the 

recommendations from the Landscape Review by Julian Glover, for example a night under the 

stars in a protected landscape for children.  

11. Integrated Access Strategy: Update 
Andrew Walters introduced the report which gives an update on some of the strategic 

priorities identified in the Integrated Access Strategy. The Integrated Access Strategy is due to 

be refreshed and will be reviewed in the coming months. The following additional updates 

were provided at the meeting.  

• Hoveton Riverside Park enhancement works are delayed due to the rising costs of 

materials, but there is now money in place to complete some of the re-piling. 

• The River Wensum Delivery Plan can be viewed on the Norwich City Council website: 

River Wensum Strategy | Norwich City Council. 

• Norwich and District Angler’s Association have an agreement in place with a 

landowner for access on the first parcel of land between Coldharbour and Womack 

Water. Access is for angling purposes only, but the Association would like the 

Authority to continue work on a permissive path so that there is access for all.  

• The bridges on the permissive path between Horsey Windpump and the Nelsons Head 

were installed by the Authority but they are not a Broads Authority asset, nor are they 

responsible for the maintenance and repairs. Andrew Walters has been discussing the 

bridges on the permissive path with the Horsey Estate and the National Trust to seek 

funding for the ongoing maintenance and repairs.  

• An initial review of the Integrated Access Strategy highlights the need for more 

projects that are aimed at young people. 
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12. Broads Local Access Forum Annual Report 2021/2022 
The report was noted.  

13. Any other business 
None. 

14. Date of next meeting  
The next meeting of the Broads Local Access Forum would be held via Microsoft Teams on 

Wednesday 30 November at 10.00am.  

 

The meeting ended at 11.30am. 

Signed by  

 

Chairman 
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Appendix 1 – Declaration of interests Broads Local Access 
Forum, 31 August 2022 
 

Member Agenda/minute Nature of interest 
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Broads Local Access Forum  
30 November 2022 
Agenda item number 5 

Summary of progress 

Title Meeting date Lead officer Summary of actions Progress so far Status 

Open water 

swimming 

09/06/2021 Waterways 

and Recreation 

Officer 

• Begin internal 

discussions at the BA 

regarding the policy 

change of open water 

swimming. 

• Investigate 

consistency of 'no 

swimming' signage in 

the Broads 

• Agree on "Wild 

Swimming" locations 

July 2021 - Initial meeting held with Head of 

Rangers, Head of Safety management and 

representatives from BLAF to discuss current 

guidance and suggest ways to improve how we 

manage swimming safely in the Broads. 

 

October 2021 - All parties agree that swimming 

is taking place and needs to be done safely. Next 

steps are to erect safety signage at key sites and 

along river corridors to alert boaters of potential 

swimmers in that area. 

 

December 2021:  A member of the 

Broads Authority open water swimming sub 

group will be invited to provide an update at the 

next Broads Local Access Forum meeting.  

In 

progress 
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Title Meeting date Lead officer Summary of actions Progress so far Status 

Lost Paths 

in the 

Broads 

09/06/2021  • Identify 'Lost Paths' to 

the river 

• Contact NCC and SCC 

to identifiy 'Lost 

Paths' 

 

September 2021 

Norfolk LAF representative agreed to raise this 

item at a future meeting.  

 

December 2021: Norfolk LAF representative 

agreed that 'Lost Paths' will be raised at the 

January 2022 Norfolk Local Access Forum 

meeting.  

 

August 2022: The Chair has written to Norfolk 

County Council and Suffolk Council and 

requested a list of all of the paths that have 

been lost to the river.  

In 

progress 

Staithes 

Report 

04/12/2019  Contact the Environment 

Agency asking their opinion 

as a follow-up from the 

publication of the staithes 

report.  

September 2021 

The Chair has written to the Environment 

Agency but has yet to receive a response. A 

follow up phone call will take place with David 

Horsfall.  

 

In 

progress 

 

Date of report: 23 November 2022
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